
Nebraska Child Abuse Prevention Fund Board



 
November 6, 2020, 9:30 a.m.– 12:30 p.m. 
Zoom Meeting Minutes 

Members Present: Shelly McQuillan, Emily Kluver, Sara Morgan, Lisa Knoche, David Hansen,
Jillian Chance, Paul Nelson
Staff Present: Betty Medinger, Kathy Stokes.   Presentations by Dr. Barb Jackson, Brenda Weyers, and Nathan Busch.   
Guest: Lisa Jurrens, DHHS
Call to Order at 9:34 a.m.
July 24th Meeting Minutes.  The board reviewed minutes from July meeting. It was moved and seconded to approve the minutes. Approved.

Budget Report
Emily presented a summary spreadsheet with expenditures for the past year.  Most 4th Quarter invoices are being processed but haven’t cleared yet.  About 18% of the funds are unspent and will stay in the board’s cash fund.  Unspent funds are about the same amount as in past years, even with the effects of the pandemic. 
Emily also shared a summary spreadsheet with current allocations for the current year.  As grantee invoices were due to Nebraska Children in October, they have not been submitted to DHHS yet. There is $85,748.38 in funds that haven’t been allocated yet in relation to the previous $400,000 annual spending authority.
DHHS had requested an increase in spending authority of up to $500,000 per year.  Since this year is the second year of the biennium, the current year’s spending authority is now up to $600,000.  Emily has asked a DHHS finance member to visit the board at the next meeting.  It was noted that unallocated funds won’t be lost.

Board Development 
Family First Prevention Services Act (FFPSA).  Emily reported that implementation is continuing and is supporting expansion of Healthy Families America (HFA) in partnership with Public Health.  They are trying to reach young adult parents being served by DHHS. The child welfare version of HFA allows referrals of children up to 24-months of age (longer than traditional HFA).  Another focus is investing in Family Centered Treatment.  Both HFA and Family Centered Treatment have strong evidence bases. There was brief discussion of how leadership at the Children’s Bureau may change with the election but Family First is expected to continue.  
Bring Up Nebraska/Thriving Families. Emily referred to Director Beasley’s presentation at the last meeting. Thriving Families; Safer Children is the new name for Proof of Concept.  The intent is still to prove that community-based prevention is effective in limiting involvement in the child welfare system. It is also an opportunity to let federal partners know what barriers need to be busted. The other sites involved in the Tier 1 effort with Nebraska is Colorado, South Carolina, and Los Angeles County.  Thriving Families is an opportunity to accelerate Bring Up Nebraska’s work.  Of the 22 NE collaboratives involved, an offer was made to four for increased involvement: Dakota, Douglas, Hall, and Platte-Colfax. The tribes will also be invited to participate. Two national priorities are addressing racial disparities and involving youth and family voices.  Sara asked if this algins with Title V focus on children with special needs; Emily said this is possible.
Links for more information:

https://cbexpress.acf.hhs.gov/  https://cbexpress.acf.hhs.gov/index.cfm?event=website.viewArticles&issueid=219&sectionid=2&articleid=5655.  

Prevent Child Abuse America Position Statements and Chartering.  Board members were asked to share any comments or questions on the Position Statements.  Lisa said she appreciated the content of statement on Promoting Child Development by Supporting Families.   PCAA has dynamic new leadership and is actively developing several areas.  As the chartered state chapter of PCAA, Nebraska Children is preparing for a rechartering review next month.  Some DHHS and NCAPF Board members will participate.  
Annual Evaluation Report 
Dr. Barb Jackson provided a walk-through of the 2019-2020 Annual Evaluation Report.  Barb said the report includes information on all Bring Up Nebraska sites as well as those funded by the NCAPF Board.  Through Collective Impact, the collaboratives have had the infrastructure to get work done through the pandemic.  NCAPF funds are included in the first line on page 12.  Lisa asked what this table would look like if the $1.1 million in matching funds (not including COVID relief funds) were visible by each collaborative and Barb said that all had some matching funds.  Emily asked for a breakdown in the amount of public and private funds in future reports. Policy efforts were largely related to COVID.  Training included a wide range of topics and, maybe surprisingly, had higher numbers than the previous year. Barb highlighted other areas of the report, including community engagement and events, youth leadership, and the Community Playbooks that identified gaps and resources and were related to the work of local Community Response efforts.  
Overall, the programs had less numbers served.  COSP began virtual classes which had the advantage of facilitators not needing to travel and the disadvantage of a smaller class size requirement.  Nebraska is a national leader in COSP implementation, and more information will be available in the biennial report to be completed in the spring.  A majority of PCIT families had incomes below the poverty level and data provides evidence of successes.  Numbers served were down due to COVID and challenges in gathering data from the therapists continued. Jill asked about these challenges and noted that, even though this is an evidence-based strategy, we don’t know if it is being implemented as intended (with fidelity) without data.  PIWI experienced the most COVID-related challenges due to the facilitator-to-class and parent-to-parent relationships that are part of its design.  Barb said PIWI a powerful program for families and some communities had focused on reaching Spanish-speaking families (67% of all families served).  
David asked about the intended audience for this report.  Discussion followed noting the multiple audiences (NCAPF and Nebraska Children boards and grantee communities), the advantages and complexities of implementing and reporting on multiple strategies and multiple funding sources, and the many individual reports that provide more detailed information on strategies like COSP, Community Response, and Community Cafés. The NCAPF board also has a required, and less detailed, annual report that is sent to the legislature and other audiences.  
Marketing and Communications

Brenda presented a proposal from Learfield Communications.  Discussion followed on the benefits of radio and digital ads, including, but not limited to, the number of impressions and audience members reached.   Brenda summarized the results of the 2020 campaign, which included a significant increase in traffic to the website.  Time spent on the website was an indication of public information and education.    
Motion was made and seconded to approve in the amount of up to $40,000 which would increase                                                          both radio and digital ads (Facebook, Instagram, Google Display) and include bonus spots from Learfield.  Approved.  
Program Report 

· Nathan reported monthly TA calls are continuing with good community participation.  COP continues to be developed.  SOC assisted in training for 8 additional therapists.  One NE therapist is now a trainer.  Communities have had decreased participation due to the pandemic.  Were encouraged to use Zoom, telehealth, and other means to reach clients. Lincoln is working to modify space at Hope Spoke and is using technology to deliver services.  Saline Jefferson is delivering services at new space in Fairbury and has a waiting list.  New Coordinators in Norfolk and York have just been hired and are being oriented.  Shared a story about improved relationships and corresponding improvement in child’s speech pattern. 
· COSP is planning to complete 21 sessions this year, combined virtual and on-site. 
· One current focus of Community Cafes is working on a virtual orientation and skills development through short sessions over several months to take the place of the annual onsite orientation.  
· Kathy referenced the written report with more information. 
Strategic Planning 

Paul summarized the main points of the article he had shared on programs that have data for reliable outcomes and recommended looking at the abstract.  Despite their success, these programs reach relatively few people.  Making headway on large issues, e.g., poverty and social isolation, need to be community driven and will take time.    
The board reviewed several potential new options on a spreadsheet.  The first several ideas were more ready and other ideas were less ready but included for future development.  Staff summarized recent past strategic planning sessions and gap areas, including the board’s interest in resources for the middle years. 
Family Centered Treatment (FCT).  Emily said there are currently two FCT providers in NE and this strategy is worth the board’s consideration.  However, the time is short to begin in the current year and it would be a larger investment.  DHHS is funding through FFPSA and Medicaid supports it but not all are covered.  Braided funding through the board to increase the areas and numbers reached would be worth considering for the future.  Sara requested more information, e.g., target population, prevention focus, and how to target some populations most in need.  
Reaching Teens. The target audience is anyone that is working with youth. Some communities have this now and others are asking for it.  Focuses on relationships and social-emotional development.  Everything is available remotely. Sara saw the trauma focus and asked about age ranges and about including suicide prevention.  She mentioned the Teen Outreach Program through Public Health that focuses on health issues and relationships with trusted adults for reproductive health.  Reaching Teens includes Promotive and Protective Factors framework and a wealth of information on tools and resources for work with youth; it is a very comprehensive and well-made set of resources.  Betty knows Sarpy county loves it.  Support for introductory webinars and site licenses for new communities is proposed. Communities wouldn’t need more investment through the board though it would be useful to consider hosting an onsite training in future.  Jill is familiar with Dr. Ginsburg’s works and resiliency work; it has been used in schools after suicides.  Shelly liked this work for the middle and high school kids that would benefit.  The board could invest in site licenses to up to 5 communities and the introductory webinars. 
Think, Make, Create (TMC) Mobile Labs. Betty said there are 24 labs in NE now, some in other states, and more communities are interested.  Four have just been received at Santee, Winnebago, Macy, and Walthill locations. The labs can be part of school coursework.  They are built at Innovation Campus.  Beyond School Bells has used DOE data to determine students with highest needs and placement.  The board could allocate a certain amount and get recommendations from the Beyond School Bells leadership and advisory team (4-H, DOE, and other organizations) on additional placements.    NC normally runs as a grant or charges a flat rate to school districts.  Emily will check on writing the agreements to work with NCAPF funding requirements.  The board also discussed d how the labs fit the statutory guidelines and how they can support positive youth development for youth and communities that wouldn’t otherwise have this opportunity.   The board could consider allocating up to $100,000 for approximately 10 new labs. 
Bring Up Nebraska Website. The current website can’t be updated internally and continuously the way it needs to be.  A one-time investment for a new website is needed.   
Other ideas for potential future development and consideration
· School based partnership for mental and behavioral health services.  Some services are being provided now, however how might the board support? 

·  Education and training on the Promotive and Protective Factors through Families Thrive.  The state training team will need a Training of Trainers in the next year or two.
· Increase bi-lingual workforce through support for education of bi-lingual social workers, home visitors or therapists.  The board can’t contract with state organizations.  David mentioned Hope Spoke has some therapists in the schools here.  There is also a group funded by the legislature that UNMC coordinates to support graduate training for behavioral health therapists in the state (The Behavioral Health Education Center of Nebraska, BHECN). 
The board further considered allocations for the approximate $230,000 in the remaining budget for this fiscal year.  Contracts can be developed, and the work can happen this year for decisions made at this meeting.  The board also discussed how much of the increased allocation needs to be spent this year.  Emily said it’s okay not to spend the whole amount, but spending should at least equal last year’s amount. 

Motion was made to allocate funds for the following selections from the summary spreadsheet: Reaching Teens sites and a webinar at approximately $25,125; TMC labs up to approximately $110,000; and a new Bring Up Nebraska website at approximately $5,300.  Approved. 

Next Meeting date: Thursday, February 4, 2021
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